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   2                The Coventry Cat



The Coventry Cat is the offi cial publica-

tion of the Jaguar Association of New 

England (JANE), a non-profi t organi-

zation of Jaguar enthusiasts that is a 

regional chapter of the national Jaguar 

Clubs of North America (JCNA).  JANE 

is incorporated in the Commonwealth of 

Massachusetts.

JANE Offi cers

President: Ray O’Brien, 617-734-5949, 
raymondobrien@comcast.net

VP-Events: Carl Hanson, 781-275-2707,
chansonjag@aol.com                  

VP-Membership: Tom Moses, 978-580-7416, 
tmoses@spillcenter.com

Secretary: David DeBlois, 978-658-0516, 
v.deblois@comcast.net 

Treasurer: Don Holden, 603-673-8167, 
donholden@rcn.com

Concours Co-Chairs: Mike Kaleel, 
978-468-8009, mkaleel@kaleelcompany.com; 
Brenda Soussan, 978-468-8009,
ideacounselo@earthlink.net

Head Judge: Aldo Cipriano, 508-481-8806, 
aldoc.esq@comcast.net

Slalom Co-Chairs: Bill Parish, 978-486-9830,
 wdparish@verizon.net; Tom Parish,
 978-692-8090, tparish@carlisle-co.com

Rally Chair: Steve Thomas, 603-293-4250, 
srt@anlytc.com

Traveler Contact: Gary Hagopian, 603-763-3093, 
g.hagopian@yahoo.com

Webmaster: Dennis Eklof, 978-448-2566, 
dennis.eklof@verizon.net

Board Members

Margaret Caruolo  ●  Aldo Cipriano  ●  Dennis Eklof  
Stu Forer  ●  Ed Hall  ●  Carl Hanson

Michael Kaleel   ●  Alan Quinn   ●  Dave Randall  
Francisco Silva  ●  Herb Strachman 

The Coventry Cat

Editor: Prebble Eklof, 978-448-2566, 
 prebble.eklof@verizon.net

Circulation: Ed Hall, 508-853-8193, 
eahall@charter.net

Send articles and info to: 
prebble.eklof@verizon.net    -or-
The Coventry Cat, 31 Ames Road,
 Groton, MA  01450-1963

Advertising: Carl Hanson, 781-275-2707, 
chansonjag@aol.com

Display Advertising Rates
An ad in The Coventry Cat currently reaches over 
350 households with excellent demographics. 
Rates are on an annual basis (12 issues):

Business Card (Members)     $60
                                           (Non-members)               $120
Quarter page                          $175
Half page                                $325
Full page                         $600
Inside back cover               $1200
Inside front cover               $1000

Back cover half page      $500

Visit JANE on the web at

w w w. j - a - n - e . o r g
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 President’s  Update
 February 2009

THE COVENTRY CAT
IS IN COLOR 

AT
WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG 

   Slipping and a sliding, when is spring arriving?
Seems like a long time ago.

By Ray O’Brien

Ray

My driveway is a sheet of ice and there’s no ice melter left around Brookline.  “Maybe tomorrow,” 

says Home Depot. In the meantime, I’ll just keep sliding.  Hopefully, everyone has power and 

is holding up through this miserable winter.

I’m writing this prior to our January meeting, which had to be rescheduled for Wednesday, February 

4th, due to more snow.  If you like snow, keep shoveling; if not, dream of spring, like I do.

You should know that Carl Hanson and the officers and directors have already lined up a great event 

list for 2009. We have slaloms, a rally, the Concours, tech sessions, and more.  To view the calendar, 

logon to the club website at www.j-a-n-e.org. Better yet, attend a meeting or two.  It’s a great way to 

participate in the club’s activities. At our next meeting we will have a review of all of the upcoming 

events.

Speaking of events, just two days ago I attended a great tech session at SNG Barratt, along with 

34 of my closest friends from JANE.  What a great time we had learning from Tony Lee and his crew 

in Manchester, NH.  Looking at all of that great Jag stuff made we want to get the E Type back on the 

road again.  See the report in this month’s issue for more details on this great event.

Have you renewed your membership for 2009? If not please contact Tom Moses and renew as soon 

as you can. Got updates? Adrian Curtis is working on a new membership directory to be published 

soon, so please send changes or additions to Adrian, or logon to the JANE website, an easy way to 

update all of your membership information.

The Board of Directors has selected two members as JANE delegates to the JCNA AGM: Aldo 

Cipriano, Chief Judge for JANE, and Adrian Curtis, who has served JANE in many capacities. JCNA 

is celebrating its 51st year and is holding the meeting in Denver, CO, March 19-21.  Aldo and Adrian 

will provide us with a report and the highlights of the AGM when they return. Look for their report 

at the April meeting.

We have two meetings coming up.   The rescheduled January meeting is next Wednesday, February 

4th, and our February monthly meeting is as scheduled, for Wednesday, February 25th.  Both meetings 

will be at the Wayside Inn in Sudbury, MA, at 7 p.m. Hope to see you there.
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Calendar 
of Upcoming Events

   WHEN              WHAT           WHERE 

February

15 - Sun - 4:30 p.m. Valentines Day Dinner  Gibbet Hill Grill, Groton, MA

25 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

March

20-21 - Fri-Sat JCNA Annual General Meeting Crowne Plaza, Denver, CO

21 - Sat Pancake and Maple Syrup Brunch Overlook Farm, Rutland, MA

25 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

28 - Sat - 10 a.m. Tour of Tom Larsen’s Car Collection Weston, MA 

April

18 - Sat Spring Slalom Fort Devens, Ayer, MA

22 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

26 - Sun Judges Training Session TBA

May

2 - Sat Spring Rally Departure site TBA

27 - Wed - 6 p.m. JANE Picnic on the Lawn LAAM, Brookline, MA

June

TBA Magical Mystery Tour The Destination is the “Mystery”

07 - Sun British Car Day LAAM, Brookline, MA 

14 - Sat  JCSNE Concours d’Elegance Lyman Orchards, Middlefield, CT

24 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

July

TBA Cruise Night Kimball Farm, Westford, MA

19 - Sun Myopia Hunt Club North Shore

22 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

August

14-16 - Fri-Sun  Concours d’Elegance Weekend  Sturbridge, MA

23 - Sun Pot Luck Picnic Groton, MA

26 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

September

4-7 - Fri-Mon Rolex Vintage Festival Weekend Lime Rock, CT

18-20 - Fri-Sun British Invasion Weekend Stowe, VT

23 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

October

3-4 - Sat-Sun Owls Head Foreign Car Show Weekend Owls Head, ME

TBA North Shore Tour Salem, MA

28 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

November

18 - Wed - 7 p.m. Monthly Meeting Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

December

06 - Sun - 3 p.m. JANE AGM and Holiday Party Vesper Country Club, Tyngsbury, MA

From the 
Editor

Prebble

The JANE 2009 wall calendars 

and the window decals are still 

available from Alan Quinn.  See page 

11 for more information about the 

calendar, plus thumbnails of the 

2009 photos, and an order form for 

both the caldendar and the decals.  

Get yours now!  

The Coventry Cat that is printed 

and mailed out each month is also 

posted on the JANE website.  As a 

matter of fact, it is usually available 

on the website sooner than it arrives 

in your mailboxes, and it is in color 

on the website.  You might be sur-

prised at how much better it looks 

in color.  Go to www.j-a-n-e.org, 

logon, go to the JANE Home Page, 

then select Coventry Cat.  They’re 

all there, in color, all the way back 

to November 2002.

Are you doing anything interest-

ing these few cabin fever months 

before the driving season begins? A 

car project?  A new car?  A fun trip?  

Any new grandkids?   Let me know 

of any news that’s fit to print, so I 

can let everyone else know!  

And here’s a reminder.  When 

you go to JANE events, please take 

your camera and take lots of pictures 

for the event reports.   You may get 

the perfect shot that no one else 

did, and it just might appear in The 

Coventry Cat.



   Jaguar Association of New England                        5

JANE 

WANTS

YOU BACK!

Membership

All 2008 memberships expired on December 31, 2008. If you haven’t renewed yet, get it done!  Visit www.j-a-n-e.org and follow these steps:

From the Home Page, scroll down, click the Member Pages menu button on the bottom left.  • 

From the Login screen, enter your User code and Password and click the Submit button. • 

From your personal JANE home page, choose the Renew button on the left.  • 

Pay your dues online using PayPal.  $60 per year with printed • Coventry Cat or $50 per year with electronic Coventry Cat.

You may also email Tom Moses, tmoses@spillcenter.com, and request renewal by mail.

Current Mailing Addresses Needed

If your name is on the list below, it means we are missing your current mailing address.  Please update 
your profile at www.j-a-n-e.org, or email your change of address to tmoses@spillcenter.com.  If you are not 
on this list, but know any of these people, please let them know we are missing their mailing addresses.

 Julian Barratt  Richard Cole   Carl Johannesen  Mark Pelley
 Timothy Beutler  Marguerite Donnelly Diego Montefusco  Russell Poirier
 Robert Bing   Dennis Feijoo  Rich Mozzetta  Hal Polson
 Donna Campbell  Eric Fischer   Linda Naiss   Robert Ritz
             Robert Totten
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Upcoming Events
 JANE Monthly Meetings

Longfellow’s Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

JANE’s monthly meetings are on the fourth Wednesday of each month (except for November and December).  

Some of the meetings feature a program of interest to car folks, others are devoted to discussing business matters.  

But whatever the agenda, there’s always the opportunity to visit before the meeting, have a nice dinner together, and 

linger afterwards for more schmoozing.  So come on out and catch up with other JANE members at the next monthly 

meeting, February 25th, 7 p.m., at Longfellow’s Wayside Inn.   

The Wayside Inn is a historic landmark, the oldest operating inn in the country, in business since 1716.  It’s a place 

worth coming out to see even if it weren’t our JANE meeting place.  The address is 72 Wayside Inn Road, Sudbury, MA.  

Phone 978-443-1776.   The Inn’s website, in case you want to check it out, is www.wayside.org.    

Longfellow’s Wayside Inn

At the February Monthly Meeting, February 25th, Carl Hanson will give a PowerPoint 

presentation on the status of his project on the 40th Anniversary Commemoration 

of JANE and NEXKA.  Come to the meeting!  It’s your chance to get a preview of the 

publication, due out a little later this year.

The Brady boys will once again be presenting their annual report of Les 24 Heures du Mans.  Come and join the fun as they share their 

sardonic perspective and humor relating their experiences at last year’s race.   

Experience the wonder of the new JANE electronic projector as the Brady boys march through their 2008 French campaign.

The presentation will include a narrated slide show covering the Driver’s Parade in Centre Ville du Mans, the support race known as 

the Legend’s Race, and the main event, the 24 Heures Du Mans.  The presentation should last about an hour.  Donations will be welcomed.  

Just kidding!

Save the March 25th Monthly Meeting Date!

2008 Le Mans Brady Presentation
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 JANE Valentine’s Dinner
Sunday, February 15th

JANE’s Valentine’s Dinner is on again for this year, Sunday, February 15th, 4:30 

p.m., same place as last year -- Gibbet Hill Grill in Groton, MA.  The Gibbet Hill 

Grill is a lovely restaurant sitting amid the rolling fields of an old farm.  The food 

is excellent and  the company will be great -- other JANE members!  Here’s Gibbet 

Hill’s website if you want to check it out:    www.gibbethill.com.

Tom Moses is organizing this event.  Space is limited, so make your res-

ervation soon.  Send an email to Tom at tmoses@spillcenter.com, and 

put JANE Valentine Dinner in the subject line.

The Gibbet Hill Farm

CHECK OUT THE 2008 
VALENTINE’S DINNER 

EVENT REPORT 
(WITH PHOTOS)

AT
WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG 

The JCNA 2009 AGM  will be held 

at the Crowne Plaza in Denver 

Colorado.  Complete information 

about the hotel, the schedule, the 

activities -- a visit to the Cussler 

Museum (cars) and Wings Over the 

Rockies (airplanes) --  is now avail-

able at http://www.agm09.com/.

Aldo Cipriano and Adrian Curtis are JANE’s representatives and voting delegates 

at this year’s AGM.  But other JANE members are certainly eligible to attend.  Go to 

the AGM website -- www.agm09.com -- for registration information if you are inter-

ested in going.  It’s a fun event even if you are not a delegate. 
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 Annual Pancake and Maple Syrup Brunch
Saturday, March 21st

This year we are going to a new location for our traditional first outing of the spring . . . “Pancakes at Overlook 

Farm” in Rutland, MA.  Overlook Farm is the Heifer Project Learning Center, part of Heifer International, a 

world-class organization with a mission to end hunger in the world by providing domestic animals for needy people 

in third-world countries. Their website is www.heifer.org/overlook. 

During this fun-filled event, we will take a scenic tour to the farm in Central Massachusetts, watch the maple 

sugaring process, tour the farm (lots of animals for our kids to see!), and enjoy a hearty pancake breakfast with 

maple syrup and pork sausage.  Hopefully, our Jaguars will be out of winter storage by the first day of spring, but 

any motor vehicle will be welcome on the tour!  

We plan to meet in the parking lot across from Longfellow’s Wayside Inn in Sudbury, MA, at 9:30 a.m. on Sat-

urday, March 21st.  In case you haven’t been paying attention, the Wayside Inn is our current JANE meeting venue, 

at 72 Wayside Inn Road in Sudbury, just off U.S. Rt. 20.  Departure time is 10 a.m. sharp!  We will take a scenic 

route for 40 miles to the farm and will get there in time for our reserved brunch at 11:30 a.m. Don’t worry about getting lost, we will have maps for 

everybody.  Alternatively, you can make your own way to the farm, but please let us know so we don’t worry about leaving without you!

Admission to the farm activities and breakfast comes at a price . . . $10 for adults; $5 for children 3 years to 10 years; free for children age 2 and 

under.  This is a very popular event and we have reserved a limited number of places (16). We can increase or decrease the number if we do so in 

advance. Consequently, we need to have a head count on or before Friday, February 20th. Please contact Carl Hanson at telephone 

781-275-2707, email at chansonjag@aol.com, or postal address 40 Springs Road, Bedford, MA 01730.  Reservations after February 

20th will be at risk. You can come along for the drive, but we cannot guarantee that you will have a place for brunch! (The Blue Moon Diner is a 

short ways up the road in Gardner……)

       Carl Hanson
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 JANE Tour of Tom Larsen’s Car Collection
Saturday, March 28th

Tom Larsen opens his eclectic car collection to JANE members March 28th, 10 a.m.  Tom has been collecting for some years now and has brought 

together an assemblage of very interesting and desirable automobiles. He will be opening his collection to JANE members and friends for the 

first in a series of Collector Cars road trips.  

 Tom’s cars are housed in several garages at his home in Weston.  If you’re a motorhead, you’ll enjoy seeing some great cars: a Ford Thunder-

bird convertible, an early Mustang convertible, and a pair of Model A’s, along with a 35 Ford roadster. There’s a beautiful Split Window Corvette 

Stingray and a rare BMW Z08. His Euro collection is very interesting as well.  It includes an Alfa Romeo Giulietta Spider racer, a Ferrari Lusso, a 

Jaguar XK120 OTC, and many more beautiful cars.

Come and share a Saturday morning with us touring Tom’s collection. We plan to start at 10 a.m.  Tom has many interesting stories about his 

cars and is excited about sharing them with JANE members.

Tom lives at 44 Robin Road in Weston, MA 02493.

Directions: From Rt 128 N&S take Exit 26 to Route 20 West. This exit is a rotary for those coming from the north. Proceed 

to Rt 20 West. In about ½ mile turn left onto Summer Street. The first street on the right is Robin Road. Tom’s home is a little 

over ¼ mile up on the right. If you get lost or confused, call Chuck Centore at 978-201-9782.

For those interested, after our tour we will be sitting down to an informal late lunch at the Chateau Restaurant in Waltham.
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What better way to get out of the winter doldrums
 than thinking about driving fast in your Jaguar?

Get ready for the fi rst slalom of the year -- April 18th -- Devens Air Force Base 

 JANE Spring Slalom
Saturday, April 18th

Adrian Curtis on the course in his XK120 at the JANE Fall Slalom

The first slalom of the 2009 campaign will be early this year – April 18th to be specific.  Yes, we know that is a Saturday, not a Sunday, but that 

leads us to our next point.  We wanted to try a new location, so this event will be at Devens in Ayer, MA, running on the old runways.  This is 

a great venue – flat, good surface, and lots of space!  In fact, we are thinking that in addition to the “official” timed course, we may be able to set 

up a second, untimed practice course.  So everyone should get plenty of seat time.

Mark April 18 on your calendars now.  Get everything working right and get ready to run!  

As always, volunteers are welcome (and needed, particularly if we are going to do the second course)!  If you want to help 

with setup, timekeeping, scoring, food, cleanup, anything, please contact Tom Parish at tparish@carlisle-co.com (978-828-4707) 

or Bill Parish at wdparish@verizon.net (978) 486-9830.  
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JANE 2009 Jaguar Wall Calendar

JANE Window Decals
The JANE 2009 Jaguar Wall Calendars are now available!  This is a professionally-produced, full-color, glossy calendar that you’ll be proud to 

display in your home, office, or garage.  

The calendar is a sizable 11” x 17” when opened.  Each month features a color photo of a Jaguar (or Jaguars) belonging to your fellow club 

members that we have gleaned from event reports and issues of The Coventry Cat in the recent past.  We’ve selected high-quality photos with a 

lot of variety—take a look at the thumbnails.  We paid extra for a heavy glossy cover to make our calendar something you’ll want to keep even after 

2009 has wound to a close!

Your calendar will arrive shrinkwrapped and with a cardboard insert to protect it in transit.   Get several—for your home, garage, office, even 

your friends and family!  They’re reasonably priced at $15 each, 2 for $28, or 3 for $40, including shipping.  Order your calendars today!

A Jaguar E Type makes a perfect cover graphic

Thumbnails of the twelve photos, one per month - all JANE Jaguars!

____ JANE 2009 Jaguar Wall Calendar

                  ............................................. $15/ea....2/$28....3/$40 ______

____ JANE Window Decals ............. $3/ea.....2/$5.......3/$7          ______ 

  Grand Total: ______ 

Qty Description           Price   Total

All prices include shipping within the US.  
Send check or money order to:

JANE
c/o Alan Quinn

20 Bayberry Road
Groton, MA  01450

Name ______________________________________________

Address _____________________________________________

City, State, Zip ________________________________________

O R D E R     N O W

before it’s so late in the year that

 you miss a full month’s viewing of the 
earlier months’ pictures!
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 Everyone Was a Winner - JANE Tours SNG Barratt
by Ray O’Brien and Tracey Levasseur

Photos by Ray O’Brien, Tracey Levasseur, and Dennis Eklof

Event Reports

It was about 40°F on a beauti-

ful and sunny Saturday 

morning when I drove the 

XKR, still covered with a 

bit of winter slop, up to 

Manchester, NH, to visit 

and tour the facilities 

of SNG Barratt.  Upon 

arrival I met Tonya Lee, 

wife of Tony, the general 

manager, and the crew 

of SNG.

The tour kicked off with coffee, donuts, and other 

goodies, and by 10:30 a.m. we had 35 JANE members in 

attendance (counted by Tonya). Attendees were asked 

to put their names on tickets for a raffle following the 

tour.  We went into a meeting room where SNG had a 

display of Jaguar parts and accessories. Tony began 

by introducing his staff and giving the group a talk on 

the status of Jaguar (spares) parts. SNG has access to 

over 180,000 parts worldwide, and this list continues 

to grow as more parts are remanufactured. The USA 

location in Manchester stocks about 20,000 parts: 

mechanical, electrical, panels, trim, and more.

Tony gave us a brief history of the company, which 

was actually started “across the pond” in the 1970s 

by Stephen Barratt. Like many of us in attendance, 

Stephen was a gearhead, who bought an older E Type to restore and then 

purchased another for spare parts.  After the restoration he advertised the 

spare parts and was amazed at how many others were looking for those 

hard-to-get parts. Thus, SNG Barratt was born.

Meanwhile, back in the former 

colony of New Hampshire, one 

Peter Gould was running 

British Auto USA and doing 

business with Stephen. Upon 

Peter’s untimely passing in 

the mid-1990s, Stephen 

purchased British Auto 

USA, incorporating it into 

SNG Barratt.

Tony stressed the 

importance of customer 

satisfaction with the materials they provide; he wants 

happy customers and repeat business. A case in point, 

he used a piece of Cantrail chrome from my Series 3 E 

Type as an example.  When the SNG part didn’t fit, SNG 

purchased the same part from another USA supplier, and 

this part also didn’t fit. Tony contacted his colleagues 

in the UK, and SNG is going to remanufacture the part 

in brass, bend it, trim it, and chrome it to match the 

original part.

SNG also offers a 10 percent discount to JANE 

members on most items.  Simply identify yourself as a 

JANE member and you’ll receive the discount. 

After a brief question and answer period we began 

the tour.  We divided into two groups, some heading 

first to the trim shop, others to the warehouse.

The parts warehouse is organized on racks of shelving and in bins 

labeled with Jaguar part numbers.  Tony commented that they separate 

right- and left-hand pieces to ensure that the correct parts are shipped.

Ray O’Brien Tracey Levasseur

Tony Lee, General Manager
 of SNG Barratt USA

Members drink coffee, admire the automotive “toys,” and chat before SNG 
Barratt’s Tony Lee enters to start the tour

Tony Lee (second from right) takes members through SNG Barratt’s fl oor-to-
ceiling parts warehouse
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Upstairs at SNG Barratt is the trim shop. They have a huge “closet” 

full of patterns. Patterns for every Jag model, from the carpet to the seats 

to the headliners and door panels. And they have shelves and cubbyholes 

full of leather, wool, vinyl, piping, and even a lightweight plastic material 

they use to replace the cardboard interior parts that deteriorate and lose 

shape over time. It’s hard to guess how many people stood  with mouths 

hanging open as they saw the expertly stitched leather seat covers on the 

workbench for someone’s E Type. You would swear it came straight from 

Coventry.  Members walked around caressing the leather and carpet fabric 

as if it were cashmere or silk.  Simply amazing.

Following the tour the JANE group went back to the room we started 

in, where the tables were full of Jag accessories. Tony announced that 

the far left table contained more than enough items so that everyone who 

entered a name on a raffle ticket would go home with a prize. Among the 

goodies on the table were key fobs, coffee mugs, ties, hats, books, metal 

Jag advertisement plates, and even a stuffed toy Jaguar (of course).

Special thanks must go to Tony and Tonya Lee and the entire crew at 

SNG Barratt for being such gracious hosts, and supporters of JANE.

This “closet” contains patterns for carpets, seats, even door panels for all Jag 
models

A green seat cover being worked on in the trim room

Tracey Levasseur and Susan Curtis are pleased with the books they got 
in the raffl e following the tour

Work in progress . . . a giant biscuit?  Well, sort of.  It’s a biscuit-colored piece 
of hardura.

Several brown, black, and green cows gave their lives so that Jag 
enthusiasts can restore their prized possessions.  Here yards of leather 

await transformation into seats or door panels in the trim room.

“Feel that leather!  That is supple.”  Dennis Eklof’s smile says it all.
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JANE Members Making News

JANE’s Jungle Cat Racing team made the 

November-December 2008 issue of  Jaguar 

Journal.    Adrian Curtis wrote a very nice article, including 

photos by Buzz Hawes, about the team’s adventure last August 

at the 24 Hours of LeMons race at Stafford Motor Speedway in 

Connecticut.  Adrian told it all, from the initial idea of entering 

the race through all the preparations and the race itself.   This 

year the race in the New England area is scheduled for July 11-12,  

and Jungle Cat Racing is already signed up!

JANE’s 2008 Jungle Cat Racing team.  L to R:  Bruce Murray, Gary Hagopian, Tom 
Moses, Chuck Centore, Dennis Eklof, Adrian Curtis, and Matt Hagopian.

Photo by Buzz Hawes



Jaguar Association of New England                      15



   16                The Coventry Cat

The seat cushions were defi nitely a bit tatty

To Preserve or Restore . . . That is the Question
By John Darack

A basic dilemma for old-car owners arises when 

a car is in well-cared-for original condition, 

but getting tatty around the edges.  Would it be 

more beneficial to strip it down and restore it, or 

to work with what is there and gently bring back 

the appearance of a good used car?  Not such a 

simple question, as several more quandaries are 

also involved.  What is the goal of the owner?  What 

special attributes might a particular automobile 

possess that would either benefit or be hurt by 

either approach?  What about the relative cost of 

one process or the other, and the ultimate effect 

on the value and aesthetics of the car?  In the end, it’s not so simple to 

select the “proper” course of attack.

In the case of my 1954 Jaguar XK120 Coupe, the decision was an easy 

one for me.  I essentially appreciate and seek out well-preserved, well-

maintained cars.  Most restored cars look alike to me, especially if they 

have become static display pieces and have lost their basic functionality 

as automobiles.  They must appeal to my sense of design and my desire 

for sporting performance and handling.  To my eye, and to the seat of my 

pants, the XK120 Coupe (FHC to those of us with our noses in the air) 

represents an ideal combination.

About a dozen years ago, while dropping my E Type off for service 

at a local vintage Jaguar repair shop, I espied the very lovely and very 

original appearing Coupe that immediately became the object of the sort 

of lust that I had previously reserved for svelte redheads.  To further 

enflame my ardor, it was factory equipped with the SE option package.  

Its owner, Frank, was the quiet type who didn’t show it or bring it to 

events, so it had flown under the radar and was not generally known to 

local enthusiasts.  He just maintained it for his personal enjoyment and 

had done so for 30 years!  Of course, it was not for sale.  He responded 

kindly to my inquiry by inviting me to visit him at his nearby home and 

to go for a ride.  Needless to say, after he offered to let me drive it, I was 

utterly smitten.  Frank and I hit it off nicely, and he promised to call me 

if ever he decided to find it a new home.

About a year later, he actually called!  The circumstances of his life 

had changed and he wanted to talk to me about his Coupe.  Long story 

short, about a month later I drove it home, and I took the longest pos-

sible route to get there!

Over the years quite a lot of mechanical freshening has been necessary, 

none of which has changed the outward appearance at all.  The incredible 

patina of its 1970 paint job and unaltered interior are truly charming.  

The interior had never been redone, including the varnish on the burl 

walnut dash.  The seat cushions always bothered me, though, as they were 

dried out and split in ways that were not repairable.  I just couldn’t bear 

to have them reupholstered, as the interior would then have looked out 

of character with the rest of the car.  

John Darack
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The restored interior

For several years I searched both locally and through national media, 

hoping to find someone who was replacing their interior and might have 

the old leather available.  It would have to be faded red, with plenty of the 

background brown showing through.  A couple of false chases ended in 

disappointment, but then a call came from a member of JANE, offering 

me the leather from his XK120 OTS, which he was replacing.  For Joy!  

When I arrived at his home, I was terribly let down to observe that his 

old leather had been dyed a garish shade of red.  I could see, however, that 

some remote spots had not been covered with the awful dye and seemed 

somewhat close in color to my seats.  Not exactly what I was looking for, 

but there was a glimmer of hope.

I dragged the motley stack of drooping leather home, and did some 

testing with leftover cans of various solvents that were in a corner of the 

garage.  I discovered that acetone removed the dye, and if I worked quickly 

with it, it evaporated rapidly and didn’t seem to have any deleterious effect 

on the underlying leather.  The base color under the dye was perfect!  So, 

armed with toothbrushes, sponges, and rags, and protected with rubber 

gloves, long sleeves, goggles, and a painter’s mask, I had at it.

A f t e r  a b o u t 

three hours working 

outdoors (with sev-

eral breaks to clear 

my solvent-sodden 

head), I had cleaned 

up enough pieces 

of the old leather to 

patch in the various 

damaged panels of 

my seats.  

I took the whole mess to Jonathan Chase, whose shop in Marlboro 

is known as Skin and Bones.  Although I knew him only passingly at the 

time, I knew his reputation as a highly skilled fussbudget of an uphol-

sterer, with many high-quality restorations under his belt.  I explained my 

objective, and he assured me that he could use my patches to fix up my 

seats.  He disassembled the cushions, reinforced their basic structures, 

and fiddled with the replacement bits and pieces until he was assured of 

good fits.  He then conditioned the leather to make it soft and lustrous, 

and the result was remarkable!  

Jonathan’s sensitivity to the originality of my car was key to a successful 

project, and I couldn’t be happier.  My interior now has the appearance 

of a well-maintained, good used car . . . exactly what I want!

Acetone, toothbrush . . . the works!

Jonathan Chase, at his “Skin and Bones” shop, disassembled and reinforced 
the cushions, then used my leather patches to recover them.

A beauty!



  18                The Coventry Cat

B.A.S.I.C.
Specialists In All Jaguar Collectibles

Toys, Models, Diecast     Books and Manuals
Posters                                        ...and a lot more!

Back issues, EJAG and JAG Journal

BASICnyc@aol.com
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We Specialize In

XKE·XJ6·XJS Parts

· New · Used

· Remanufactured

Also Give Us a Call

For Your Vintage

Racing Needs

Terry’s Jaguar Parts
117 East Smith Street

Benton, IL  62812

For information & catalog:

Call 800-851-9438 or Fax 618-438-2371

On the web at

www.terrysjag.com
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Classic Car Sales & Restorations
A leading buyer and seller of classic sports cars.  
Quality restoration to customer specifications.

For the

Classic Car Enthusiast

Discriminating

WWW.HARWOODENTERPRISES .COM

585.742.0150
Rochester, NY

Marc Corea, Sales Manager

marc@harwoodenterprises.com

Ryan Beattie, Restoration Manager

ryan@harwoodenterprises.com

HARWOOD
E N T E R P R I S E S

XKs Unlimited • Manufacturing • Parts Sales • Restoration 
850 Fiero Lane, San Luis Obispo, CA 93401 USA • N. America (800) 444-5247 •  Worldwide (805) 544-7864 

Please visit the web site for catalog ordering instructions

Coverage For 

All Jaguars 

From 1948 

 To Present.  

ALL NEW model-specific 

catalogs sent to you 
in book form or as a  
convenient CD.  
Order direct from 
The Source — 
www.xks.com

Coverage For

SM

The Source…
Jaguar Parts and  
Accessories Worldwide

E-Type Master CatalogXK-120, -140, -150 

Master Catalog

Master Jaguar Catalog

Coverage For Sedans & All Models
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Ultimate Wilwood Brake Set
By Bassett’s Jaguar

The kits are available for 4.2 E Type Series I and II at the present.
WWBK Ser1 Wilwood Brake Kit Series 1 E Type: $1395.00 (plus shipping)
WWBK Ser2 Wilwood Brake Kit Series 2 E Type: $1495.00 (plus shipping)

53 Stilson Road   ÷   Wyoming, RI 02898
401-539-3010   ÷   jagwillie@ids.net   ÷   www.bassettjag.com
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Classifi ed Ads
Dates in parentheses indicate the issue in which the ad first appeared. Classifieds are also available on our website at 

www.j-a-n-e.org, where they are updated as they come in, so check there often for new arrivals!  Classified ads are free for 

JANE members and $15 per insertion for non-members.  All ads will expire after three issues unless renewed!

You can easily place, change, renew, or remove your ad online at the JANE website!  Or contact Carl Hanson, 40 Springs 

Road, Bedford, MA 01730, phone 781-275-2707, or E-mail chansonjag@aol.com.  Send text and photos via email, or by mail 

for free scanning service.  Non-members may make checks payable to “JANE, Ltd.” at the address above or remit via Pay-

Pal to sales@jcna.com.

1964 Jaguar 3.8 S-Type Project Car -

This S-Type is a 4-speed with overdrive, wire 

wheels, less than 30,000 miles. Virtually 

rust-free body. Wood has been professionally 

refinished ($2300), chrome replated ($5500), 

5 new Dayton wire wheels, 5 new Avon radial 

tires, 5 new knock-offs ($2000). Front end all 

rebuilt with new parts. Thousands of dollars 

worth of new parts including 4 sill plates, rub-

ber kit for the entire car, all aluminum parts 

polished. Pick your color combination, car 

needs interior and paint and lots of assembly. 

I have spent over $10,000 in new parts. Ask-

ing $12,000 or best offer. Robert Alexander, 

Allston MA, Phone:  617-783-1196. E-Mail: 

rnina3344@hotmail.com    (7/07)

1992 Jaguar XJ40 Vanden Plas Majes-

tic -- Top of the line, extremely rare, complete 

leather interior (doe skin).  Color: Black Cherry 

Pearl.  Cylinder head and differential rebuilt 

at 120,000 miles.  Approximately 180,000 

miles.  Meticulously maintained.  For de-

tails contact John or Carmen Chiungos at 

978-692-3515.     (9/08)

1973 XKE Roadster - Series III V12. 46,525 

miles, 2nd owner, purchased 18 years ago. 

Excellent condition, 4 years in the Glen, NH 

museum. Signal Red with Black interior, 

hand carved mahogany dash, all original 

interior, radio, trim, etc. Have original title, 

and all service records since new. E-photos 

available. $39,650 firm. Don Fitzgerald, New 

Hampshire. Phone: 603-383-9243 (summer 

number). E-Mail:  p4t@adelphia.net (2/07)

1987 XJ6 - The last year for the Series III. 

This is an entirely ORIGINAL two-owner 

car that has always been garaged and well-

maintained. I have owned her for 17 years. 

Total mileage is less than 41K. Dark metallic 

grey with medium grey interior. Excellent 

in every respect. All documents and car 

cover included. Pictures are available via 

email. $10,500. Phil LaCasse, Boxford, MA, 

978-887-8655, plsamfam@aol.com (11/07)

PARTS FOR SALE

1969 Series II Jaguar Bonnet - “Brand 

New”.  This front end sheet metal was pur-

chased over twenty years ago from a parts 

dealer in RI.  It is new and in near perfect 

condition aside from a couple of dings from 

being in a garage for so long.  I have plenty of 

photos to share upon your request.  Serious 

inquiries only please. Best fair offer takes it. 

Chris Kielb, 413-734-4544 or 413-531-7580, 

advance-welding@comcast.net   (6/06)

Windscreen - For XKE Series III Roadster. 

This is an aftermarket windscreen. There 

are no pits or cracks. It is used, though. $80. 

Ray, Norwell MA, 781-659-4024, crookjag@

comcast.net (2/07)

Two Sets of 4 Winter Wheels and Tires -

-  XJR 2004 4 Winter HanKook Ice-

bear 245/45 R 18 100R tires mounted 

on Tire Rack chrome wheels purchased 

with 2004 Jaguar XJR + 20 flat lugnuts.

-   XJR 2001 4 Winter Dunlop Winter Sport 

M3 245/45 R 18 96V M+3 tires mounted on 

original Jaguar wheels purchased with 2001 

Jaguar XJR + 20 angled lugnuts.  Location: 

Wayside Inn Road, Framingham, MA.  Price: 

$650 a set obo.  Ad placed by Richard D. Gill.  

Phone: 508-788-0026. Email: RIKI4455@

aol.com   (1/09)

CARS FOR SALE

1969 E-Type Series 2 -- This is a nice, 

driveable E-Type, purchased by the present 

owner 15 years ago.  Mileage is 58,603. The 

car is very original and could be considered a 

“driver.”  To make it show quality it would need 

a re-paint, interior carpets, seat covers, and 

some weather stripping. The engine has been 

fitted with triple Webers, but the original dual 

Strombergs have been retained.  Location: 

Bedford, MA.  Price: Appraised at $39,500.  

Ad placed by CHanson.  Phone: 781-275-2707, 

E-Mail: chansonjag@aol.com.   (8/08)

   

1961 Jaguar Mark IX – BRG & cream. 

Totally rust-free. Stripped to bare metal and 

re-sprayed its original color. Restored as daily 

driver, with new brake & fuel systems, front 

suspension, wiring harness, SS  exhaust, 

and much more. Transmission replaced with 

rebuilt GM 700-R4 w/overdrive (original 

DG-35 gearbox included). New carpets (not 

yet installed). Factory bucket seats. Accept-

able interior, restoration/dye kit included. 

$18,000 firm. Tom Letourneau, Cumber-

land, RI.    Phone:  401-334-3315. E-Mail:                

AlfaRacer1@cox.net    (3/08)

E-Type Series I Radiator - When I rebuilt 

my ‘67 E-Type 4.2, I replaced the radiator with 

one of aluminum, so the original is surplus. 

Previous owner said it had been recored, but 

I cannot vouch for that. I never drove the car 

prior to the conversion to aluminum, so I 

have no experience with this radiator. The 

sale includes a high-quality aftermarket fan 

that is attached to the front of the radiator. 

Photos on request. $400. Dennis, Boston 

area, 978-448-2566, dennis.eklof@verizon.

net       (7/07)

1.8HP Gear-Reduction Starter - Fits 

ONLY XK 150 Automatics, Mk VII, VIII, and 

IX Automatics, and Mk I and II Series 2.4, 

3.4 and 3.8 Automatics. Does not fit any 4.2 

liter cars, or any manual transmission cars. 

Custom made by Gustafson Engineering of 

Gloucester, MA, and used on only a few oc-

casions for testing. You will be amazed at how 

much faster your Jag will turn over and start 

with one of these starter motors! Cost $245 

plus shipping; asking $195 plus S&H, or will 

deliver if close by. Tom Letourneau, Cumber-

land RI, 401-334-3315 (home), 401-651-3346 

(cell), AlfaRacer1@cox.net     (8/07)

Miscellaneous Parts from XJ-40 - Entire 

interior of this car has been stripped.  Decora-

tive items, chrome pieces, door seals, many 

pieces of wood trim, including the luxurious 

wooden Vanden Plas Picnic Tables, the front 

lights (markers and headlamps), the rear red 

marker lens, tail lamps, interior lights, interior 

seats and seat belts, A/C compressor and air 

injection pump, both with clutches intact.   

Call or email Tom Letourneau (401-334-3315, 

or alfaracer1@cox.net) with your best offer.  

Proceeds to fund JANE’s 24 Hours of LeMons 

project. Anything that doesn’t sell will be put 

on eBay.     (6/08)

WANTED

Tires - Two new or used, reasonably priced 

Pirelli 225/60x16 P-400 touring tires.  Tom 

Letourneau, 401-334-3315 or AlfaRacer1@

cox.net     (6/08)
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All prices exclude shipping and are correct at time of going to press. Special offers expire 30/09/08. GBP includes V.A.T. € excludes tax. $ No sales tax to pay in NH. E & OE.
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SNG Barratt UK Ltd,
TEL: +44 (0) 1746 765 432 

E-Mail: sales.uk@sngbarratt.com

SNG Barratt USA,
TEL: +1 800 452 4787 (toll free) 

E-Mail: sales.usa@sngbarratt.com

SNG Barratt France,
TEL: +33 (0) 3 85 20 14 20

E-Mail: sales.fr@sngbarratt.com

SNG Barratt Holland,
TEL: +31 (0) 13 521 1552

E-Mail: sales.nl@sngbarratt.com

Fuel Tanks

XK120 OTS/FHC £343  €409  $614

XK120 DHC £343  €409  $614

XK140/150 £343  €409  $614

XK150 steel £343  €409  $614

XK150 aluminium £429  €512  $767

E-Type S1 £366  €436  $653

E-Type S2 late £376  €448  $672

E-Type S3

Front Lamps

XK ‘J’ Lamp £82  €98 $147

XK120 PF770 £159  €189  $284

XJS 1991 on £193  €230  $345

XJ40 £148  €177  $265

H4 7” without sidelamp £52 €62 $93

Rear Lamps

E-Type S1 £172 €204  $307

E-Type S2/3 £147 €175  $263

XJ6/12 S3 £82  €98 $147

E-TYPE S1 BONNET CENTRE PANEL SERIES 1 E-TYPE BUMPERS E-TYPE S3 LOWER AIRDUCT PANEL

XK150 REAR OVERRIDERSNEW S-TYPE FRONT BUMPER BEAM

We have a limited quantity of these centre panels which

represent good value for money when compared to the cost

of a full bonnet. £976  €1163  $1745

E-TYPE S1 SIDE/INDICATOR LAMP

A perfect reproduction with good quality chrome means that

ours are the very finest available. We know, because we make

them! £92  €110  $165

Brazing and grinding can be a false economy when you

consider how disappointed you would be if they’re not

perfect once chromed. Brand new and made by us in our

own manufacturing facility. Fair price, guaranteed quality!

£130  €155  $233

Pimpled chrome and opaque or cracked lenses spoil the

look of a good car. Buy a new lamp from us and you’re

dealing direct with the manufacturer! £116  €139

$208

A front end knock on your modern S-Type will usually

require you to replace this bumper beam, but at only

£116  €139  $208 we have eased some of the pain.
Call us for more great savings on your modern Jaguar!

Because of their proximity to the floor and the lack of rust

proofing when the cars were new, stonechips soon become

rust spots. Why repair when a new one is so inexpensive?

£60  €71  $106

Restore v.t. repair and return to an

original condition
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